REPORT OF THE PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE

April 19, 2006 at Sherwood Recreation Center

Meeting Attendees:

Commissioners: Nicholas Alberti (6a04), Mary Beatty (6a05)
Chair: Stephanie Nixon
Committee Members Present: Mark Laisch, Joe Bellino
Committee Members Absent: Mike Seneco (notified of absence), Raphael Marshall
Residents:  Casey Klein, James Callow, Gwynn Jacobs, Omar Mahmud, Elizabeth Nelson, Robert Pittman, and more
Guests: Carolyn Crank (USDOJ), Tommy Wells (School Board), Maria Barner (Director, Sherwood Recreation Center)
Stephanie Nixon opened the meeting at 7:05 pm.

Increasing H Street NE Police Presence:
Mike Seneco and Joe Bellino compiled several possible methods to increase Police presence on H Street NE with the pros and cons. 

(1) Locate an MPD 1st District Police Station closer to the H Street Corridor:
Pros: An increase in the flow of officers passing through the H Street area while leaving and returning from daily duties, in addition to a closer geographic location of officers in the are for calls of proactive police action.

Cons: This recommendation is opposed by many of the upper management of MPD.  It is believed by some that a Police station near H Street is not the solution to our problem.
(2) Make a specific recommendation, to MPD advising how many Officers are needed to be assigned to patrol duties on H Street:
Pros: If provided, would be a guaranteed increase on Police presence along the H Street corridor.
Cons: We would be telling MPD how to do their job and could be met with resistance.


Discussion: Could be a problem because we don’t know the resources and needs.
(3) Contact MPD 1st District upper management and request input on how we can obtain a sustained and noticeable increase of police presence on H Street:
Pros: A proposed resolution of this problem involves the input of MPD and would be more likely to be met by their support.

Cons: This may have been done in past with no effect.


Discussion for all items:  The present station is surrounded by Federal land/parks not in the jurisdiction of MPD.  Need for a facility that provided parking for police cars and officers as well as others and appropriate jurisdiction.  Several other comments arose:

· Gwynn Jacobs mentioned the use of break spots, such as those in the 7-11.  Mr. Bellino mentioned concerns that officers might use those to escape the street versus watch the street.  

· At this time only 1 officer is assigned to the footbeat on the H Street Corridor.  We need more influence in this area of the first district.  

· Mr. Mahmud asked why the upper management is against the extra substation.  Commissioner Alberti pointed out the funds that would be necessary and that a substation may not solve the problems.

· Mrs. Jacobs mentioned that officers are often in the restaurants but not on the streets.  Commission

· Discussion about the Mobile Van.

· Mr. Laisch asked whether MPD had a plan for H Street NE.  The answer appeared to be no.
Recommendation: Write letter to MPD officials (i.e., Chief Ramsey, Commander Groomes, etc.) regarding devising a plan to increase the safety for H Street NE.  Submit this letter in cooperation with ANC6C.  Mr. Pittman stated that other community groups would probably be willing to sign on to the letter.  (Ms. Nixon volunteered to speak with him about the various groups.) There were no objections.
Papering:
Commander Groomes and the Central Crime Analysis Unit provided an Arrest Count for 1D from 9/1/2005 through 12/31/2005.  To match the statistics with those from US District Attorneys office, Ms. Nixon requested statistics for PSAs 102 and 103.  The statistics from the US Attorney’s Office on drug related charges as well as arrests in PSAs 102 and 103 are posted below.  Secondary to the number of arrests from other sources (e.g., FBI, Park Police, etc.) and the possible difficulties with information sharing among these resources, Mr. Bellino suggested that we request statistics from the US Attorney’s office.  Mrs. Crank said she would check into providing us with these statistics in addition to those MPD has provided.
Table 1.  US Attorney's Office, District of Columbia, Drug Offenses in PSA 102 Report

	Drug Offenses
	Possession
	PWID and distribution

	September 1, 2004 – December 31, 2004
	49
	60

	September 1, 2005 – December 31, 2005
	40
	63


Table 2.  MPD Central Crime Analysis Unit, Arrest Count Comparison, For District 1, Police Service Area 102, For the Period from 9/1/2005 to 12/31/2005

	Charge
	Last (2004)
	This (2005)
	Change

	Homicide/Manslaughter
	1
	0
	-1

	Robbery/Carjacking
	10
	7
	-3

	Aggravated Assault
	19
	10
	-9

	Burglary
	10
	1
	-9

	Larceny/Theft
	5
	5
	0

	UUV
	7
	16
	9

	Other Assaults
	18
	31
	13

	Forgery/Uttering Check
	2
	5
	3

	Fraud
	2
	0
	-2

	Stolen Property
	10
	4
	-6

	Vandalism/Tampering w/Auto
	1
	2
	1

	Weapons
	27
	11
	-16

	Prostitution and Commercialized Vice
	4
	6
	2

	Sex Offenses
	2
	0
	-2

	Narcotic Drug Laws
	83
	91
	8

	Disorderly Conduct/POCA
	25
	81
	56

	Other Felonies
	14
	12
	-2

	Release Violations/Fugitive
	42
	13
	-29

	Other Misdemeanors
	26
	19
	-7

	Theft from Auto
	3
	0
	-3

	Traffic Violations
	72
	106
	34

	Total
	282
	420
	37


Table 3.  MPD Central Crime Analysis Unit Arrest Count Comparison For PSA 103 for 9/1/2005 to 12/31/2005

	Charge
	Last
	This
	Change

	Homicide/Manslaughter
	2
	5
	3

	Robbery/Carjacking
	6
	5
	-1

	Aggravated Assault
	9
	18
	9

	Burglary
	6
	3
	-3

	Larceny/Theft
	1
	4
	3

	UUV
	6
	11
	5

	Other Assaults
	39
	40
	1

	Stolen Property
	6
	0
	-6

	Vandalism/Tampering w/Auto
	1
	3
	2

	Weapons
	8
	16
	8

	Sex Offenses
	0
	2
	2

	Narcotic Drug Laws
	69
	60
	-9

	Offenses Against the Family and Children
	0
	1
	1

	Liquor Laws
	1
	0
	-1

	Disorderly/POCA
	25
	41
	16

	Other Felonies
	43
	31
	-12

	Release Violations/Fugitive
	22
	18
	-4

	Other Misdemeanors
	14
	25
	11

	Traffic Violations
	15
	47
	32

	Total
	273
	330
	57


Per information from Mr. Bellino, DC is the only city that still requires officers to appear before the Attorneys for papering.  In DC, papering requires the officer to go stand in a line with other officers to present the written report to the Attorney after arresting a criminal.  After this, the attorney tells the officer whether the criminal will be tried.  Usually, the information given to the attorney is written on the arrest report.  The differences between DC and other jurisdiction papering systems need exploration.  It was unclear whether this was legislative or regulatory.  Mrs. Crank from the US Dept. of Justice said she would check with Giuliana Dunham and report back to the committee.
It was suggested by the committee and guest that night court/on-line papering would reduce overtime pay for police officers.  However, it might be difficult to implement other such ideas secondary to staffing issues.  Mr. Laisch mentioned that a GAO report indicated that DC conducted a night court pilot.  He is interested in the assessment of the short experience.  In addition, Mr. Laisch mentioned that the GAO report had identified integrated computer systems as another possible means for improving the papering process.
Mr. Bellino and Ms. Nixon to follow-up on the papering issues and present a recommendation in either May or June 2006.

8th St NE and H St NE:
There have been complaints about Metro Transit Authority Police Department not patrolling the bus stops.  It is necessary to have a better understanding of responsibilities for different areas of the city.  This was discussed at the April 2002 PSA 102 meeting.  Metropolitan Transit Authority PD appeared at that meeting to discuss the issues with public safety.
Since this meeting the Transportation Committee expressed an interest in assisting with this matter.  Diane Hoover from that committee was assigned to the matter.  The Public Safety Committee gladly accepted their assistance.

Anti-Loitering Law:
The Public Safety Committee and the Alcohol Beverage Licensing Committee are working together on reviewing the possibility of changing the loitering laws in DC to make them more objective.  Commissioner Beatty mentioned the strengths of the Baltimore Anti-Loitering Police codes for Alcohol-Beverage establishments.  For example, the “move on” clause in the Voluntary Agreements was determined unenforceable.  Mr. Pittman mentioned that businesses can put up no loitering signs, but there is nothing that can be done.  The committee discussed the strengths of these with regards to public safety and decreasing drug activity in our areas. 
Commissioner Alberti suggested that the Committee put together the background for the commission when a recommendation is made.  The Committee is passing the Baltimore Legislation by Councilmember Mendelson, informally, to determine whether it would violate civil rights.  Ms. Nixon and Mr. Laisch have volunteered to further review other anti-loitering legislation from cities like DC.
ROC Central:

People have been asking what ROC Central is.  ROC stands for Regional Operations Command Mr. Pittman indicated that ROCs are different areas across DC.  ROC Central initially included the 1st, 3rd, and 5th districts.  Per the MPDC website it now appears to house the 1st and 5th Districts and is managed by Assistant Police Chief Brian Jordan.
Juvenile Crime Increase & Safety around Recreation Centers:

Emails to Commissioners, the Public Safety Committee Chair, and area listservs highlight the increase in juvenile crime.  Violence is increasing (e.g., mugging at 18th & C NE on 4/10/06 and in the 700 block of 16th Street NE).  Something must be done, but it remains to be see what this should be.  It is apparent that the present rehabilitation attempts are not working.  The juveniles are arrested and released back to the same areas that the crimes occurred initially.

Regarding the Recreation Centers, the committee has received multiple comments from MPD and residents regarding public safety issues at both Rosedale Recreation Center and Sherwood Recreation Center.  Rosedale Citizens Alliance along with others have been pushing for a new recreation center at Rosedale Recreation Center.  The present one has long been infested with drug-related activities, violence, etc.  The grounds are not well lit and much is needed to improve the safety.  

A memo received from a local resident highlighted several perceived public safety issues in and around Sherwood Recreation Center.  [See Memorandum for details.]  The resident noted maintenance issues including inadequate lighting, failure to replace burned out lights, failure to maintain fence, failure to secure property after hours, accumulation of trash, and lack of repairs to vandalized property.  Moreover, the resident reported seeing the sale of narcotics, underage drinking and public drinking, gambling in and around the premises, vandalizing of city and resident property, altercations, loitering in front of center and in the neighborhood, threatening violent acts against neighbors/residents, operating motorbikes, pocket bikes, and dirt bikes on the field and walking track, various sexual activities, use of streets around Sherwood for “test driving” vehicles, and vehicle repairs in the parking lot.
Director Barner stated that MPD is aware of the evenings in which assistance is needed to escort the juveniles from the premises; however, the officers are not always available.  Recreation center personnel are not always in a position to make the juveniles disperse.  Mr. Mahmud reported seeing peopled congregating in the street.
Director Barner mentioned that she had spoken to the residents.  Mr. Pittman mentioned that the Recreation Advisory Council (RAC) was concerned with these activities as well.  Director Barner’s tires have been slashed by some of the juveniles.  Mr. Pittman stated that the Department of Parks and Recreation (DPR) has not moved forward to making the repairs needed.  Mr. Wells stated that he would be in contact with the necessary people to have this issue remedied as soon as possible.  There was some discussion about jurisdiction.  The Public Safety Committee clarified that they do not want to direct the activities, but lend some push for issues that were taking longer than acceptable to be resolved.  The goal was clarified that all individuals were concerned for the public safety of the surrounding areas and the Recreation Centers.

Mr. Pittman reported the possibility of extending the fence around the tree to the sidewalk.  There was some discussion over whether this would help or just push juveniles to go to other yards.  Residents responded that they would contact MPD regularly if the juveniles entered their yards.
Several possibilities were discussed including community service officers, volunteers, increasing communication of needed assistance between and among officers, and changing the location of the fence.
Maury Elementary School (letter from Superintendent):
A letter was received in response to the committee’s request for fence improvements at Maury Elementary School [see attached letter from Superintendent Janey].  Committee members appreciate the Superintendent’s responsiveness to the need for coordination between the DCPS Division of School Security and the Metropolitan Police Department “in monitoring the school property for suspicious and/or illegal activity”.  Regarding the fence, however, concern has been expressed by the residents and committee members that the fence in severe disrepair.  The multiple patches are ineffective as illustrated in the attached photos and map. (Please note: the red circles on the photos do not illustrate all holes, but the holes are apparent by the lack of fencing.)  
School Board Member Wells spoke with Inspector Solberg (now Commander of 2D) and noted that MPD should enforce trespassing on school grounds even when the grounds are not secured.  The need for ZERO tolerance and to close playgrounds was discussed.  

The committee voted to request that the ANC6A send the response detailed below along with the map and pictures.  School Board Member Wells requested that we send this to him as well and he will follow-up on the activity.

Nuisance Property Report:
This will be discussed at future meetings.  Residents should continue submitting nuisance property requests to Giuliana Dunham (Giuliana.Dunham@usdoj.gov), Carolyn Crank (Carolyn.Crank@usdoj.gov), Commander Diane Groomes (Diane.Groomes@dc.gov), and Inspector Kevin Keegan (Kevin.Keegan@dc.gov).  Residents may also send these to the ANC6A Public Safety Committee Chair, Stephanie Nixon (smnixon6a@prodigy.net) for assistance with submitting.  Please note whether you would like your information to be submitted anonymously.

Recommendations for Action by the ANC:
1. Approve H Street Letter.

2. Approve signing H Street Letter as a joint letter with ANC-6C.

3. Approve signing H Street Letter as a joint letter with Linden Neighborhood Association.

4. Approve response regarding Maury Elementary School.

5. Membership (resigning and new)

Respectfully submitted by Stephanie Nixon and Mark Laisch.

H Street NE letter to be possibly signed on by ANC6C and possibly Linden Neighborhood Association

Thursday, April 27, 2006

Chief Charles Ramsey

Metropolitan Police Department

Government of the District of Columbia
300 Indiana Avenue NW
Washington, DC 20001

Dear Chief Ramsey:

At its regularly scheduled meeting on May 11, 2006 with a quorum present, our Commission voted unanimously to request that the Metropolitan Police Department (MPD) prepare a comprehensive plan of public safety strategies associated with the H Street Revitalization effort that is being supported by the DC government and private sector investment.  Through the Mayor’s Great Streets initiative, the DC government will spend millions to improve the physical infrastructure of this corridor with the goal of supporting increased private investment, economic development and neighborhood livability.  While the Commission appreciates the steps MPD has taken to date to improve public safety along H Street, the Commission believes that MPD needs to take further action to plan for the changes that are occurring along this important corridor.   

We respectfully request that this comprehensive plan address specific strategies for addressing the public safety needs of residents of the area and new visitors that will increasingly find H Street a source of retail, arts, entertainment and dining options.  During the development of this plan, we encourage you to collaborate with the Public Safety Committee of this ANC, residents of the area, as well as established business and community groups with a role to play in the revitalization effort.  We believe broad collaboration will help develop an innovative and effective plan for meeting the public safety needs of the H Street community.

Given the changes that already have occurred and the immediate plans for investments along H Street, we believe that developing this plan should be made a high priority.  Therefore, we suggest that this plan be developed consistent with the paragraph above not later than 120 days from your receipt of this letter.  

In close, we ask that you strongly consider our community’s request.  If you have any questions, please contact ANC 6A Public Safety Chair, Stephanie Nixon, at (412) 612-8881.

On behalf of the Commission,

Joseph Fengler

Chair, Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

cc: Deputy Mayor Edward Reiskin, Public Safety & Justice
Memorandum

To: ANC 6A Public Safety Committee

From: Local Resident

Date: April 19, 2006

Re: Safety Conditions at the Sherwood Recreation Center
I would like to request that the ANC 6A Public Safety Committee (PSC) look into the deteriorating public safety conditions at the Sherwood Recreation Center. Since opening three years ago, the maintenance conditions at Sherwood have become progressively worse and as a by-product of these conditions, some individuals have come to view Sherwood as an ideal place to operate.

Maintenance issues at the center include:

1. Inadequate lighting

2. Failure to replace burned out lights

3. Failure to maintain fence

4. Property is unsecured after hours

5. Trash is permitted to accumulate

6. Vandalized property remains unrepaired (e.g. fence and entrance lights)

Activities witnessed in and around Sherwood include (all activities are during and after hours):

1. Sale of narcotics

2. Underage drinking and public drinking

3. Gambling on the premises (inside and outside)

4. Vandalizing of city property and resident’s property

5. Altercations

6. Loitering in front of the center and in the neighborhood

7. Threatening violent acts against neighbors/residents

8. Operating motorbikes, pocket bikes, and dirt bikes on the field and walking track

9. Various sexual activities

10. Use of streets around Sherwood are used for “test driving” vehicles

11. Parking lot is used for various vehicle repairs

These issues are not simply associated with the deteriorating maintenance conditions; it is also a programming failure. The center has a variety of facilities (gym, weight room, multi-purpose room, computer lab, a variety of outdoor facilities, and other rooms for available for activities). Programmed activities for young people loitering on the premises in the evening are virtually non-existent. This is a public safety issue that could be partly addressed with targeted programming.

While Sherwood’s manager is the ultimate decision maker at the center, the Sherwood Recreational Advisory Council (all members and chair appointed by center manager) has some decision-making authority over programming recommendations. It might be helpful to have the Advisory Council chair and center manager testify before the PSC to better determine how the PSC and ANC can help address these matters. 

Residents living in the area immediately surrounding the center have made countless attempts to work with Sherwood’s management and senior officials at the Department of Parks and Recreation. While some efforts have been made by city officials to address the situation, they are always temporary fixes. Having the PSC and ANC engage more fully on this matter is critical to the public safety of the community and the effectiveness of the center to provide services to the community.

Possible Jurisdiction Issues

There are some jurisdictional issues associated with this facility. It seems that in addition to the Metropolitan Police Department, the U.S. Park Police has jurisdiction over parks in the city. Also, the land that Sherwood sits on is technically federal land. A PSC letter to MPD and the Park Police requesting additional assistance might prove to be helpful.

Specific Action Requested:

1. PSC contact MPD to work out an appropriate plan to address the pressing after hours issues at Sherwood.

2. PSC contact Department of Parks and Recreation to request emergency action on pressing maintenance issues.

3. PSC and ANC work with Sherwood Rec. Center manager to determine how best the PSC and ANC can support her work.

4. Request that the Recreation Advisory Council accept an ANC appointed member to the Council.

5. Request that MPD 1D nominate an officer in PSA 102 to serve on the Recreation Advisory Council.

6. Request Sherwood re-evaluate its current programming to better attract young teens.

RESPONSE TO SUPERINTENDENT JANEY:  (Send to Superintendent Janey and School Board Member Wells)

Dear Dr. Janey:

We appreciate your response to our concerns regarding the safety and security issues at Maury Elementary School.  Thank you for encouraging the District of Columbia Public Schools (DCPS) Division of School Security and the Metropolitan Police Department (MPD) to work together to ameliorate these problems.  Neighbors have noted that there have been fewer problems in recent months although they are uncertain whether improvement will continue as warm weather approaches.

Concerns remain about the status of the chain link fencing around Maury Elementary School.  Although your letter would indicate that the problems with the fence have been resolved, this is not the case; the fence is not continuous on the 12th Place NE side.  Also, while steps have been taken to secure the gate on the 13th St NE side, the cable securing this gate allows enough "play" for slender individuals to slip through.  Neighbors report that they frequently witness this activity.  As this is difficult to visualize, we are attaching photos and a map documenting the interruptions to the fencing on 12th place.  We are including a photo of one of the many holes that has been snipped into the mesh.

We reiterate the need for complete iron fencing around all sides of the school and would appreciate continued attention to the after-hours activities that take place on the playground.

Sincerely,

Joseph Fengler

